MEMORANDUM


TO:
Cape Elizabeth Town Council


FROM:
Conservation Commission


DATE:
December 21, 2007


SUBJECT:
Recommended Bond Issue trail improvements

Introduction

The FY08 budget approved by the Town Council included $150,000 for greenbelt trail improvements in the bond issue. The Conservation Commission was asked to recommend how those funds should be spent.

Great Pond

The Conservation Commission devoted significant time and energy over the Fall discussing greenbelt trail network priorities and how the funds should be spent. Their overall conclusion is that this one-time funding should be used to make an significant, identifiable improvement to the trail system. The Commission further determined that a cluster of long-term, problematic needs were located on the Great Pond trail system. The Conservation Commission’s top four priorities, therefore, are located at Great Pond. Each project can be done independently of the other, but together will take the trail system from rustic to a quality on par with some of the better trail systems in the state. The projects also address some of the Commission’s most chronic maintenance burdens.

Maintenance Shed
The Commission has evolved into a seasoned group of trail builders. With experience and adequate funding for supplies, their biggest obstacle has become the lack of access to necessary equipment when a member unexpectedly has time to perform some trail maintenance. The Commission, therefore, is requesting that a maintenance shed, similar to the system established for the Community Garden, be set up so they can have access to trail maintenance equipment when they have time available.

Conclusion

The final two recommendations address the constant need for additional signage and the desire to upgrade portions of the Outer Loop Trail in Gull Crest.

The Commission appreciates the Town Council’s ongoing support of their efforts and is available to answer any questions.
Greenbelt Trail Improvements Bond Issue 

Priority Project List

(in order of priority)
1.
Great Pond Boardwalk. This project would replace existing wood boardwalk located at the foot of the steep hill as you approach Great Pond from Bowery Beach Rd with floating boardwalk. This would include approximately 325’ of boardwalk 4’ wide plus delivery and installation. Immediately above the proposed floating boardwalk is a steep hill. The Commission recommends using Appalachian Trail type techniques to build a durable stairs in this location. Estimated cost $70,000. (See attached)


In lieu of replacing the boardwalk and constructing stairs, the Conservation Commission explored purchasing public access rights from abutting property owners and moving the trail to the adjacent dry ridge. Three property owners were contacted verbally and in writing. All declined to sell access rights at this time. Therefore, the Conservation Commission decided that the Great Pond Trail was a priority trail in the townwide greenbelt network and the expense was justified.

2.
Great Pond Pedestrian Access. This project would be to secure pedestrian public access rights along the northern side of Great Pond. The Town does not own public access rights to these existing trails. Town staff has met with the property owner and are optimistic that an agreement is possible by June 30, 2008. No purchase price has been agreed to at this time. The Conservation Commission recommends that a portion of the trail improvements bond be designated for purchase ($10,000), and that the amount be augmented by funds from the land acquisition account. Estimated cost $10,000. 
3.
Alewife Brook Bridge.  This bridge at Great Pond needs to be replaced. The Conservation Commission solicited advice from the Town Engineer regarding construction options and costs. The Town Engineer noted that construction estimates on these types of unique projects can vary widely. (See attached estimate) Commission members believe they can use a combination of contracted labor and volunteer labor to reduce the cost. Estimated cost $30,000.

4.
Great Pond Boat Racks. As part of the formal public access to Great Pond, the Town and the Sprague Corporation are finalizing boat storage rules for the boat access to Great Pond. This would fund installation of boat racks to store boats during the season. Estimated cost $1,750.

5.
Maintenance Equipment.  The Conservation Commission would like to explore creating a maintenance shed, similar to the community garden, where equipment such as an ATV that can haul supplies in the woods to the work site with trailer and weedwacker could be stored. Commission members have donated many hours of volunteer labor to build and maintain town trails. Some members have been frustrated when they have unanticipated free time on a weekend, or after hours, but cannot continue to work on a project because they do not have access to the needed equipment without making prior arrangements. To establish this Greenbelt Trail supply shed, the following is proposed:


ATV w/utility cart and trailer
$8,000


Gas weed wackers (2)
400


Storage shed
3,000


Cordless drill (2)
300


Chainsaw
350

Gas powered generator
800

GPS unit
400

TOTAL Estimated Cost
$13,250
6.
Interpretative Signage. The town greenbelt trail system has dramatically increased in linear feet. While modest greenbelt signs have been installed, a more prominent and standardized sign system, including the installation of prominent trailhead signs, is more appropriate for the expansive greenbelt system. Estimated cost $5,000.

7.
Full Gull Crest Outer Loop Trail Upgrade. This project would focus on upgrading the Outer Loop Trail for use by persons with limited mobility. It would include establishing a firm base where seasonally wet conditions make use difficult but are not substantial enough to merit boardwalk construction. The project assumes contracting out labor for hauling in trail surface materials and establishing a central location adjacent to existing parking facilities. Estimated cost $20,000. 

Cost summary

1
70,000

2
10,000

3
30,000
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13,250
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5,000

7
20,000
TOTAL
150,000
